CEDAR UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 25

REGULAR SCHOOL BOARD MEETING

JEDDITO SCHOOL, ROOM A-8
FEBRUARY 13, 2018

M I N U T E S
CALL TO ORDER
The Cedar Unified Regular School Board Meeting was called to order by Iris Yessilth, Board President at 5:43 p.m.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
All in attendance recited the Pledge of Allegiance.
STATEMENT OF WELCOME
Iris Yessilth welcomed all in attendance.
ROLL CALL
Jarrahlyn Begaye called roll. Those present were Iris Yessilth, Jarrahlyn Begaye and Toni Mina. Those absent were Ladybird Jack and Francis Ambrose, Sr.

Ladybird Jack arrived at 6:02 p.m.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Toni Mina motioned to approve the agenda as is. Motion seconded by Jarrahlyn Begaye. Motion carried with 3 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Toni Mina motioned to approve the minutes of January 16, 2018 as is. Motion seconded by Jarrahlyn Begaye. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. 
CALL TO THE PUBLIC

(STUDENT & COMMUNITY

RESPONSE)
None
SUPERINTENDENT’S 
REPORT
1. 
Student of the Month Presentation

2.
Written Report for the period of January 10 – February 7, 2018

3.
Student Achievement & Parent Survey Presentation

4.
Correspondence


5.
Board Member Attendance

Mr. Noggle informed the board that on February 9, 2018 he held a Staff Development using data to inform, building relationships, building relationships with parents, building a team of dedicated educational leaders. He also showed a video on relationships with students. 

Mr. Noggle also informed the board that on January 31, 2018 he held a Title I parent meeting and that according to the parent survey, 70% of parents now have an understanding of how their child gets Title I funding. 


Mr. Noggle presented a powerpoint presentation explaining the Galileo data for language arts for each grade level. He stated that at the next board meeting he will share the math data. 
OLD BUSINESS
A.

NEW BUSINESS
A.
Discussion and Possible Action to Extend Contract RFP 16-001 for Internet Access for the period of July 1, 2018 through June 30, 2019 

Bonnie Haven stated that this is a continuation of the bid that went out last year for E-rate internet. Hopi Telecommunications big came in a low lower than Cell One so the district went with them and completed our first year. She stated that we are asking for approval to continue with Hopi Telecommunications for the second year beginning in July 1, 2018.

Jarrahlyn Begaye motioned to approve the extension of contract for RFP 16-001 for Internet Access to Hopi Telecommunications as submitted. Motion seconded by Iris Yessilth. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. 


B.
Discussion and Possible Action to Approve the Asbestos Abatement & Air Monitoring Proposal from Partner Engineering and Science, Inc.

Toni Mina motioned to approve the Asbestos Abatement & Air Monitoring proposal from Partner Engineering and Science, Inc. as submitted. Motion seconded by Jarrahlyn Begaye. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. 

C.
Discussion and Possible Action to Approve the Spray Systems to perform Abatement, Transportation and Disposal of Asbestos Containing Materials from Jeddito School


Iris Yessilth motioned to approve the Spray Systems to Perform Abatement, Transportation and Disposal of Asbestos Containing Materials from Jeddito School as submitted. Motion seconded by Toni Mina. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. 

D.
Discussion and Presentation of Dissertation Project titled “A Socio-Ecological Analysis of Childhood Obesity and School Nutrition Policy and Practices in Select Public Schools on the Navajo Reservation” by Regina Eddie, PhD Student, University of New Mexico


Regina Eddie introduced herself to the board and thanked them for the opportunity to do this study here. She informed them that she graduated in December 2018 from University of New Mexico with her Doctorate. She handed out a summary of her findings to the board. She stated that there were concerns of students throwing away the nutritional foods such as wheat bread, fresh fruit and vegetables. Another area of her study was how schools was incorporating traditional foods in their menu and if the US Department of Agriculture could use certain traditional foods to be reimbursed. She stated that a lot of schools contract from school food service programs with restrictions. It’s about getting those services to incorporate traditional healthy foods. She explained that what she is doing now is sharing her findings to the schools and the Navajo Nation human research board where there are areas of follow up, maybe working with the food service staff. There is a lot of grant funds out there that could help to offer healthy food for kids. This is just the beginning of her work, it’s not done. She shared that she teaches in the nursing program, at Northern Arizona University and she would like to bring students here for different projects, however her challenge is the distance and transportation. 

E.
Discussion and Possible Action to Approve Educational Services, Inc. Contract to Provide Employee Staffing Services

Mr. Noggle explained how a third party contractor works with school districts. With the Arizona State Retirement System, a retired employee must sit out one year to come back as an employee of the district. Mr. Noggle stated that typically managed retirement is good for the district and employee, the district keeps good employees and saves money at the same time, on the employee’s part, they can increase their take home pay, draw retirement plus their take home pay from the third party contractor. We’ve been thinking of ways to save money from the district, the employees have not had a raise for more than 10 years, that’s been quite a while, because of the financial crisis. This allows them to increase their income and put money away when the big retirement comes. To retire from Arizona State Retirement System you need 80 points, keep in mind, the district reserves the right if they want to return to work, if we don’t like their performance, it’s their job to terminate, you still get to pick who they place here. We have three employees who will be at 80 points within the next year or are at 80 points. Our savings is the benefit package as well as the salary package. Mr. Noggle stated to the board that he would like the board to consider this, you could approve the contract with ESI, Inc. and not approve anybody or approve one person. You, the board would still have the authority on how this contract is implemented on behalf of the district. 

Jarrahlyn Begaye asked if this is something to talk about in executive session. Mr. Noggle replied no, however, there is one employee who is on the agenda requesting to be included. Toni Mina asked if this applied to all previous district employees. Mr. Noggle replied that if they retired and want to come back after one year, it does not apply to them. Iris Yessilth said she wished she had this information long before the meeting. 


Mr. Noggle informed the board that he’s done this in previous districts, all benefits are assumed by ESI, health insurance, etc., the district would have to pay 4% to ESI for the package and pay 80% of the employee’s current salary. He further stated that we have time for two employees, with the window out a ways, however we have a bus driver/secretary, Susie Hevel, who I didn’t know about until a couple weeks ago. We do have a shortage of bus drivers which I don’t see it resolving soon. He had a bus driver tell him today that he may be looking for another job because we haven’t given raises in ages. We have the lowest paid bus drivers in our area. Mr. Noggle informed the board that he wants to address this, if not this year next year, we have to address it. This is a way to keep a bus driver, she can make more money since we can’t afford to give raises. It will be less than what she’s making now. 


Iris Yessilth asked if we actually save money. Bonnie Haven explained what they expect the district to do. Someone makes $20,000 in their current position, they expect district to negotiate to $17,000, which is a projected savings of $3,000 right there. The other savings would be leave time, right now people earn between 12-20 days of vacation if you are a 12-month employee, they also earn 10-12 days of sick leave, depending on whether they are a 10-month of 12-month employee. That would be cut down to 4 days of sick leave a year. They have to pay sick leave, federal law states that you now have this paid sick leave. On the vacation leave, they suggest the same thing. Bonnie used herself as an example, she gets 20 days, two weeks for us should be sufficient, that would be 8 days, taking 20 days down to 8 days, therefore not paying me out for any more vacation, that’s a chunk of savings. Last little part of savings is if you are retired, you no longer pay into the Arizona State Retirement System. The District pays an alternate contribution rate, reason being is with everybody retiring the retirement stock pile is going down. So the alternate contribution rate done by the district to hire someone that is retired, which is at 9.5% instead of the 11.5%, a 2% saving. Those areas depend on what you allow for the salary and what you allow for the leave days. That is how the bonus for the district is calculated. Mr. Kenny asked how much the district pays to the contracting company. Bonnie Haven replied 4.2%. Bonnie Haven further informed the board that she ran three different rates, someone who makes $15 an hour versus someone making $17 an hour, when she cuts back on their leave and salary, everyone came up with a $3,000-$4,000 saving annually. Based on working full time, a teacher working 10 months, based on a 12-month employee, she took something from every segment. If any employee worked part-time, yes there is a savings from that employee working part time. The problem would lie with hourly employees, if they work 19 hours and for some reason worked 3 extra hours, she would immediately have to take retirement from that check. So someone who is working, say a secretary, full time, and we could use her, wants to work part-time and she’s able to retire, that person only can work up to 20 hours per week. From a capacity you would be saving money not only on retirement, paying on a 20 hour week and not a 40 hour week. If they are hired for more than 19 hours per week, then they are hired as a third party contract. The law allows an employee to return to work 19 hours per week. Mr. Kenny asked if the plan is they all come back full time or working less than 40 hours per week, like 25-30 hours per week. Mr. Noggle stated that would be a possibility they would work 40 hours per week. Bonnie Haven stated that some positions require a full time person. A full time person offered a contract of 75-80% of the salary they are currently making. The is a savings of a few thousand a year, add in the benefits on top of that. Mr. Noggle stated that this is a one year deal, what you do in year two then the decision is to hire the employee back at wages they were earning, if the District makes the decision to go forward with the third party contractor. 

Toni Mina motioned to table this item pending more information. Jarrahlyn Begay stated that her biggest concern with this is she’s worked for an agency for years and understands there is a cost for it. I understand there is a savings and understand that we basically still have the ability to decide if we will hire someone under this program. From a community member’s perspective, her concern is there are many young people in our community who would like a job, if some of these positions become available. She understands that a secretary is crucial to the district, but that position could be filled by another young person who is more than likely to come into district. All I see here is, and I don’t want to offend, bottom line, they will be getting two incomes. In an area like ours, poverty is a huge concern. One position that could pay like a $20,000 salary or even $17,000, either of those numbers are attractive to someone who may be get $500 month. I think it isn’t so much the positions, the smaller positions if we did this, then we are going to allow the smaller positions to be occupied by someone, with all due respect, you want a break, that is your right, you deserve it, earned it, worked for it. If you want to retire, we allow you to retire, some positions are hard to fill, those are where I’m torn between the two. There are some if you weigh them out are needed more than others. It had to be said, I had to say it. That is my biggest concern. Mr. Kenny replied that he understands where she is coming from. The other aspect is, maybe one of the things the board could ask in regards to cost, are certain roles that require certain qualifications. You are talking about entry level jobs, also a saving is someone who chooses to retire and you choose to hire a newer person, there could be savings with a lower salary. This is for the board to make a decision. Mr. Kenny stated that he understands where the school is coming from for financial decisions and he totally hears your concerns and you would need to address from the school for additional information. Mr. Noggle stated that if you have concerns, it is wise to table. He further stated a couple things, double dipping has come up many many times, he understands that. What most people don’t understand is their retirement is pretty much self-paid for. Each employee has been paying 11.5% to pay for their own retirement through the Arizona State Retirement System. Arizona State Retirement System is one of the best in the world, it is totally state or employee funded, they’ve earned it. With the third party contract idea and a one year wait was because it was impacting the returns, investing returns on the Arizona State Retirement System and it would not continue to pay out. So they did the alternate contribution rate to solve that problem. It becomes no gains, no loss basically. Going to the second part, this was initially created for administrator and teacher shortage. 2,600 teacher positions remain unfilled, it has now moved to other positions. We have been advertising for a bus driver, if people are wanting jobs, we aren’t getting them. Quite honestly, it’s not hard to be a bus driver. What he has done in other districts is fill those hard to fill position through ESI, a third party contractor. Jarrahlyn Begaye asked what jobs fall under this program. She stated that she knows how hard it is to get a CDL and maintain it, in an area like ours it is hard to find and hard to fill. She asked if certain positions could be put under this program, rather than the entire district. Mr. Noggle replied to keep in mind, at this meeting we will lose a bus driver and her retirement is March 8, 2018. He further stated that this is not the ideal way to run a business, can’t find employees, operating on a restricted budget, keeping positions filled, and provide employees a reasonable contribution for the job they do. What might solve the bus driver shortage is giving bus driver raises, with us being in receivership, he’s not sure we will have the dollars to do that without making major cuts in other areas. Mr. Kenny stated that if you approve this, it’s subject to their approval of the position before they are hired. Mr. Noggle said they could approve the contract and bring back the employee to the board to bring back under a third party contract, the board can say yay or nay. You can have the contract and hire under those terms, you may or may not use it, the board will have the final say if it’s a good position with a strong argument with reasons why the school district believes to hire person under here. Mr. Noggle stated if you approve the contract then he would bring the employee to the board, the employee resigns/retires and is hired under ESI contract. The board could either accept the resignation/retirement but does not accept the ESI employee. He further stated that in clause 8 of the contract it states that the client has the right, not obligation to preapprove the worker of ESI. The practice is you approve the contract, the employees who want to be employed under ESI is approved by the board. 

Toni Mina stated that she feels bad about losing a bus driver, but we really need to consider what we are doing here. We really need to see and weigh our options. She is not comfortable to make this decision at this point. Jarrahlyn Begaye stated that she completely understands, we need more information. She understands that if we table this item, its not just that we need the information, we gain from the extra time. Bonnie Haven stated that the bigger picture is our students are going to suffer from this, if we table this item and Susie is not going to be driving, then what’s going to happen in March when we have to double up drivers until we get one. This means longer routes for our students and overtime for our bus drivers. Mr. Noggle stated that Mr. Iyua will have to run the excursion, which is not the preferred way. If we run the excursion we do not receive funding for that because it is not a bus. Not only do we lose a driver, we lose money for not running a bus, and our kids get home later. Mr. Noggle stated that he is asking you to reconsider, like Mr. Kenny stated, you ultimately get to decide if we utilize this program. It could sit there and not be used at all. We don’t pay consulting fees unless we use them. Jarrahlyn Begaye asked is the board will be able to see Ms. Hevels contract under this program on what will be offered to her. Mr. Noggle replied absolutely. Ms. Thomas stated that if we lose a bus driver then the bus drivers will have to double up which means overtime, route is longer. Mr. Kenny stated that the board would still have to come back next month or when you need to approve a bus driver. Maybe have a special meeting prior to the next meeting to approve. He stated that the board certainly has a say, yes or no, it’s still up to you whether you approve it or not. 


Toni Mina motioned to table this item to the next board meeting. Motion seconded by Jarrahlyn Begaye. Motion carried with 3 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 1 abstention. Ladybird Jack abstained. 

INFORMATION/REPORTS
A.
Travel Authorization Log – January 2018

B.
Food Service Report
PERSONNEL
A.
Discussion and Possible Approval of Resignation of Robert Piercey, Maintenance Director

Iris Yessilth motioned to approve items A, B, E and G as submitted. Motion seconded by Toni Mina. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. 

Iris Yessilth motioned to amend her motion to approve items A, B, C, D, E and G as submitted. Motion seconded by Jarrahlyn Begaye. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. 


Iris Yessilth motioned to go into executive session for Items F, H and I. Motion seconded by Toni Mina. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. The board went into executive session at 7:07 p.m. and resumed regular session at 8:03 p.m.

  
B.
Discussion and Possible Approval of Retirement of Anita Haskie, Paraprofessional

C.
Discussion and Possible Approval of Position and Position Description for Director of Curriculum & Instruction/Teacher Coach for SY2018-2019

D.
Discussion and Possible Approval to Authorize Administration to Advertise for Director of Curriculum & Instruction/Teacher Coach for SY2018-2019

E.
*Discussion and Possible Approval for Anita Haskie and Kayla Nelson, After-School Tutors for Remainder of SY2017-2018


F.
*Discussion and Possible Approval of Retirement of Susie Hevel, Bus Driver/ESS Secretary and Approval of Susie Hevel under ESI, Inc. Contract for Remainder of SY2017-2018


Iris Yessilth motioned to approve the retirement of Susie Hevel. Motion seconded by Toni Mina. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. 

G.
*Discussion and Possible Approval of Chris Dashee, HEAL Varsity Girls Coach for SY2017-2018


H.
*Discussion and Possible Approval of Transfer of Ray Kooyaquaptewa to Maintenance Supervisor for Remainder of SY2017-2018


Ladybird Jack motioned to approve Mr. Piercey’s recommendation to transfer Ray Kooyaquaptewa to Maintenance Supervisor for Remainder of SY2017-2018. No second to the motion, therefore the motion dies. 

Mr. Noggle asked for some direction the board would provide for administration. Iris Yessilth directed Mr. Noggle to find cost saving measures in finding a maintenance director. 


I.
*Discussion and Possible Approval of Superintendent’s Contract for SY2018-2019


Jarrahlyn Begaye motioned to approve the superintendent contract for SY2018-2019 as written. Motion seconded by Toni Mina. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. 
FINANCE
A.
 Consolidated Board Report – Information Only

Bonnie Haven stated that the information you were getting wasn’t the entire information that should be given to you. Mr. Noggle through his connections with ASBA said we should be using the Arizona Consolidated Board Report which is 20 pages long. It gives you a budget, opening balance, expenses, encumbered amounts and budget balance. If you look at the top part we are never going to have a budget balance in cash. We don’t have a budget balance for liabilities but we do have a budget for expenses. She asked the board if she could answer any questions to please give her a call. 

B.
Discussion and Possible Action on the Tax Credit Report 2017
Bonnie Haven informed the board that the State of Arizona wants to know how many people donated and what amount and if you spent any of it. We have received $800 from two donors, each gave $400 each. Mr. Noggle does send them a letter acknowledging their donation. 

CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of Expense & Payroll Vouchers for January 2018
	Expense Vouchers
	Payroll Vouchers

	#1812
	$83,888.49
	#13
	$75,691.90

	#1813
	$20,093.37
	#14
	$68,180.95



Iris Yessilth motioned to approve the expense and payroll vouchers in the above amounts. Motion seconded by Toni Mina. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. 

B.
Approval of Student Activities Account Balances for December 2017

Jarrahlyn Begaye motioned to approve the student activities account balances for January 2018. Motion seconded by Iris Yessilth. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. 
ADJOURNMENT
A.
Next Regular School Board Meeting will be held on March 13, 2018, Jeddito School Room A-8, 5:30 p.m.

Iris Yessilth motioned to adjourn the meeting. Motion seconded by Toni Mina. Motion carried with 4 votes in favor, 0 opposed and 0 abstentions. Meeting adjourned at 8:16 p.m.
Iris Yessilth, Board President




Jarrahlyn Begaye, Board Clerk
Regular Board Meeting: 2.13.18
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